## **INTERNATIONAL YOUTH SUMMIT**

### PRISON REFORM IN THE MIDDLE EAST

### By Daniel John Diaz, Raad Namat, Dima Balut, and Sultan Rashdan

### August 2021

Prison reform in the Middle East has been a prominent issue for quite some time. Activists have been raising concerns about worsening prison conditions for decades now, but despite the calls for reform, significant hurdles continue to stand in the way.1 Among the issues hindering reform are overcrowding, poor coordination among departments across the criminal justice system, and a lack of reliable data concerning the penal system. These issues are compounded by the fact that few Middle Eastern countries allow human rights groups to examine their prison facilities.<sup>2</sup> Even more worrisome is the increase in political incarceration rates in the aftermath of the Arab Spring uprisings. This mass incarceration exacts heavy social and economic costs.3 Income is lost as potential wage earners are put in prison, state resources are further strained to support the prisoner population, and families are left missing their loved ones. At the same time, crackdowns on protesters by police and state security forces have stoked radicalism and violence.

Though it is often thought that there are vast differences between the prison systems in the United States and the Middle East, the reality is that both criminal justice systems are rooted in a prison industrial complex that uses mass incarceration as a tool to solve economic, social, and political problems, despite the fact that this often worsens conditions.<sup>4</sup> The violent crackdown on protesters in both the United States and the Middle East is perhaps the best example of how both criminal justice systems are more alike than commonly thought. We will examine the Israeli occupation, the non-state system of detaining relatives of ISIS members in Syria, and Egyptian authoritarianism. These examples will provide a broad overview of the criminal justice system in the Middle East, as well as highlight the need for prison reform.

# I. Israel and the Plight of Palestinian Prisoners

Israel provides one example of the need for prison reform in the Middle East. Hundreds of Palestinian citizens have been detained and continue to be held against their will by Israeli forces in Israel. Of these prisoners, 20% are children who might face military tribunals in spite of their age. In fact, Israel is the only country in the world that regularly tries children in military courts. These courts are devoid of legal checks and balances, which infringes on the rights of Palestinians. According to the American Friends Service Committee, Israel prosecutes 500-700 children in military courts every year, including detainees from the Occupied Palestinian Territories.<sup>5</sup> Most imprisoned Palestinian children are typically charged with stone throwing, which is a serious offense in Israel with a maximum sentence of 20 years. 6 These children are often tortured while detained. Israeli police frequently question Palestinian children while they are blindfolded to extract confessions and they are denied legal counsel.8 Many of them are held in solitary confinement, a regular practice for the Israeli police.

Despite extensive allegations of child mistreatment in prison, Israeli judges rarely reject confessions obtained through force or abuse. The COVID-19 pandemic has only exacerbated the suffering of Palestinian youth in custody. According to a Save the Children study that was released in May 2020, Israeli officials terminated their visiting rights, which had already been limited to 10-minute conversations with family members once a month. The U.N. called for child prisoners to be released,

stating that "the vast majority of these children have not been convicted of any offense but are being held in pre-trial detention." U.N. officials declared that "for children awaiting trial, these pressures could put them under increased pressure to incriminate themselves, pleading guilty to be released faster." Although these conditions constitute a clear violation of human rights, no efforts have been made to improve the plight of Palestinians prisoners, and it appears that the situation has only deteriorated with time.

### II. Trouble in al-Hol

The complications brought about by prison conditions in the Middle East create problems beyond state borders. The detention camp at al-Hol in northeast Syria is an example of this. Although not formally a prison, the al-Hol camp acts as a legal and jurisdictional limbo for foreign nationals linked to ISIS.<sup>10</sup> This camp, like many other detention camps and prisons in Syria that hold former ISIS members and family members associated with them, is controlled by the Kurdish-led Syrian Democratic Forces (SDF). While the Syrian Democratic Council, the political arm of the SDF, instituted new policies that made it easier for Syrian detainees to return home, nearly 43,000 foreign nationals remain in camps and prisons, waiting indefinitely for trial in their home countries.<sup>11</sup> Human Rights Watch has reported several cases of human rights abuse at al-Hol, such as an instance in which a French woman with advanced colon cancer was refused repatriation for medical treatment, a water tank containing worms, and "a guard running over a young child in a vehicle, cracking his skull."12 Various news reports have shown that daily conditions in the camp have been dire, lacking sanitation and essential resources, with no safe water to drink, no palatable food, and no accessible medication. Most importantly, many of the foreign nationals are unable to return home and are not given trials in their own countries, because they are viewed as significant threats to public safety. In some cases, like that of Shamima Begum in the U.K., detainees have even had their citizenship revoked.13

While some repatriations have taken place and many countries continue to support the camp, the shortage of humanitarian goods and a lack of adequate shelter and security remain ongoing problems, according to a UNHRC report from March 2020. In addition, reports of increasing violence in the camp, irregularities in the "data collection"

process that may have compromised repatriation efforts, and the potential for serious human rights violations led U.N. experts to urge 57 states to repatriate their women and children in these camps, 15 stating that "continued detention, on unclear grounds, of women and children in the camps is a matter of grave concern and undermines the progression of accountability, truth and justice." 16

Thus, the aftermath of the international campaign against ISIS has been left to regional authorities such as the SDF, forcing them to manage thousands of foreign nationals in prisons with squalid conditions. Furthermore, the slow efforts of the international community to take responsibility for foreign nationals in these camps are resulting in severe human rights abuses and could give rise to another generation susceptible to radicalization, considering that about 27,500 foreign children remain in camps like these. The Ensuring the right to a fair trial and humane prison conditions is in the best interests of the international community, and many experts believe that failing to do so may fuel the grievances of foreign nationals in the camps, leaving a void that extremist groups may attempt to fill in the near future.

## III. Egypt and "Generation Jail"

Egypt provides yet another example of the need for prison reform in the Middle East. Although freedom of expression is an essential human right according to the U.N., many journalists in young and frail democracies are being threatened, arrested, and tortured for speaking out against certain political figures or inquiring about information that the local government deems confidential.<sup>18</sup> Moreover, the lack of awareness, information, and opinions is among the most crucial requirements for a dictatorship to sustain itself. 19 Through violence and intimidation techniques, the silencing of journalists across the MENA region has become commonplace in countries such as Iraq, Lebanon, Saudi Arabia, and, as we will discuss, Egypt.<sup>20</sup> Indeed, journalists are a frequent target of imprisonment in Egypt, with 27 having been wrongfully detained in 2020. Prison conditions are poor, and problems include overcrowding, poor ventilation, unhygienic facilities, lack of a constant supply of running water, and poor food quality.<sup>21</sup> Just as in the previous two examples, no efforts are being made to improve these conditions.

Egypt used the COVID-19 pandemic as an excuse to imprison critical voices, including three journalists who criticized the lack



Photo above: Women look after children at the Kurdish-run al-Hol camp for the displaced where families of ISIS foreign fighters are held, in the al-Hasakeh governorate in northeastern Syria, on October 17, 2019. Photo by DELIL SOULEIMAN/AFP via Getty Images.

of state media coverage of doctors and nurses who contracted the virus as a result of poor or absent safety measures. Sayed Shehta was arrested despite being in quarantine and was handcuffed to a hospital bed, and Mohamed Monir caught the virus while detained and died shortly thereafter.<sup>22</sup> There are any number of other examples of journalists who were unjustly detained even before the pandemic, such as Al-Jazeera journalist Mahmoud Hussein, who was arrested without trial, formal charges, or conviction and has only been released from prison after more than four years, and journalist Islam el-Kalhy, who was arrested while reporting on the unintended consequences of a young man's death while in police custody.<sup>23</sup>

It is clear that the Middle East still has a long way to go when it comes to prison reform. To know that generations of Middle Eastern citizens are wasting away in jail due to political dissent or trivial charges like stone throwing is shameful not only because the region needs these citizens for its future development, but because detaining them without cause engenders an environment of fear, causes psychological trauma, and constitutes a major violation of human rights. Indeed, a whole generation of Egypt's activists have been termed "Generation Jail" because, instead of spending their years contributing to their communities, their potential is squandered and their psychological condition is deteriorating

in jail.<sup>24</sup> The regime of Abdel-Fattah el-Sisi has jailed over 60,000 political prisoners, many of whom are suspected Muslim Brotherhood members who were swept up by the Sisi regime after the coup in 2013. In contrast, at the height of Hosni Mubarak's regime, the figure was closer to 10,000. The Sisi regime has even built new prisons to accommodate the growing population of detainees. The region's authoritarian regimes have little incentive to improve conditions because this system of mass incarceration serves as a tool of political control. Many of these human rights violations, not only in Egypt, Israel, and Syria but elsewhere in the Middle East too, have occurred quietly, as those abroad remain largely unaware of the situation. In fact, the term "Generation Jail" is not only applicable to Egypt. Consider how in Iran and Turkey, prominent journalists, trade unionists, and social media activists have likewise been thrown in jail for speaking out against the government.<sup>25</sup> Turkey is going so far as to use terrorism legislation to intimidate journalists who want to cover public interest stories, accusing them of "terrorist propaganda" and "defaming the judicial system." 26

Ultimately, mass incarceration not only contributes to the worsening of prison conditions by way of prison overcrowding and torture, but it also creates an atmosphere of political repression that makes it much more difficult for citizens to

hold their governments accountable. Importantly, this issue is by no means unique to the Middle East. The United States has the highest number of incarcerated citizens worldwide, with a disproportionate number of those prisoners being people of color convicted of drug possession.<sup>27</sup> The Black Lives Matter (BLM) movement has highlighted this racial inequality in the U.S. with special attention to police brutality against Black people, but its protests have been met with appalling violence by police forces. When peaceful protesters gathered near the White House following George Floyd's death, federal police in riot gear attacked them and many protesters were arrested.28 This violence is very much reminiscent of the violence against protesters in the Middle East. While movements such as BLM have made the need for prison reform in the United States widely known internationally, the need for prison reform in the Middle East is often overlooked. However, it is absolutely essential that prison reform become a greater priority for the MENA region because, as long as mass incarceration remains a regular practice of Middle Eastern regimes, the future of the region and that of its citizens will be derailed and human rights violations will continue to take place.

#### **Endnotes**

- 1. "Middle East and North Africa." *Penal Reform International*, Nov. 5, 2020, www.penalreform.org/where-we-work/mena/.
- 2. Human Rights Watch: Prison Conditions in the Middle East and North Africa." *Human Rights Watch*, www.hrw.org/legacy/advocacy/prisons/mideast.htm.
- 3. Dunne, Charles W. "Political Prisoners in the Middle East: The Quiet Crisis." *Arab Center Washington DC*, Dec. 16, 2018, arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/political-prisoners-in-the-middle-east-the-quiet-crisis.
- 4. "What Is the Prison Industrial Complex?" *Tufts University Prison Divestment*, 2021. https://sites.tufts.edu/prisondivestment/the-pic-and-mass-incarceration/.
- 5. "New Bill Would Protect the Rights of Palestinian Children and Families." *American Friends Service Committee*, Apr. 16, 2021, www. afsc.org/newsroom/new-bill-would-protect-rights-palestinian-children-and-families.
- 6. TRTWorld. "Minors Made up a Quarter of 850 Palestinians Israel Arrested Last Week." *TRT World*, May 18, 2021, www.trtworld.com/magazine/minors-made-up-a-quarter-of-850-palestinians-israel-arrested-last-week-46811.
- 7. Nebehay, Stephanie. "Palestinian Children Tortured, Used as Shields by ISRAEL: U.N." *Reuters*. Thomson Reuters, June 20, 2013. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-palestinian-israel-children-idUSBRE95J0FR20130620.
- 8. "Children in Israeli Military Detention." *UNICEF*, Feb. 2013, www. unicef.org/oPt/UNICEF\_oPt\_Children\_in\_Israeli\_Military\_Detention\_Observations\_and\_Recommendations\_-\_6\_March\_2013.pdf.
- 9. "In Light of COVID-19 Crisis, UN Officials Call for Immediate Release of All Children in Detention, Including Palestinian Children." *UNICEF*, May 19, 2021, www.unicef.org/mena/press-releases/covid-19-crisis-un-release-children-detention-Palestinian.
- 10. Oehlerich, Eric, et al. "Jannah or Jahannam: Options for Dealing with ISIS Detainees." *Middle East Institute*, Oct. 13, 2020, www.mei. edu/publications/jannah-or-jahannam-options-dealing-isis-detainees.

- 11. Barbarani, Sofia. "What Returning Home Looks Like For Al-Hol Detainees." *The New Humanitarian*, 25 Jan. 2021, www. thenewhumanitarian.org/news-feature/2021/01/14/syria-al-hol-camp-returning-home.
- 12. "Thousands of Foreigners Unlawfully Held in NE Syria." *Human Rights Watch*, 14 Apr. 2021, www.hrw.org/news/2021/03/23/ thousands-foreigners-unlawfully-held-ne-syria.
- 13. Bill Chappell, "Court Says Shamima Begum, Who Left U.K. to Join ISIS, Cannot Return," *NPR*, Feb. 26, 2021, https://www.npr.org/2021/02/26/971735111/court-says-shamima-begum-who-left-u-k-to-join-isis-cannot-return.
- 14. "Report of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic." *ReliefWeb*, Human Rights Council, Mar. 11, 2021, reliefweb.int/report/syrian-arab-republic/report-independent-international-commission-inquiry-syrian-arab-13.
- 15. "Syria: UN Experts Urge 57 States to Repatriate Women and Children From Squalid Camps." *OHCHR*, Feb. 8, 2021, www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews. aspx?NewsID=26730&LangID=E.
- 16. Parkin, Emma. "Syria: MSF Denounces Unsafe Environment in Al-Hol Camp in Wake of Staff Killing." *MSF UK Press Room*, Mar. 2, 2021, prezly.msf.org.uk/syria-msf-denounces-unsafe-environment-in-al-hol-camp-in-wake-of-staff-killing.
- 17. "Thousands of Foreigners Unlawfully Held in NE Syria." *Human Rights Watch*, Apr. 14, 2021, www.hrw.org/news/2021/03/23/thousands-foreigners-unlawfully-held-ne-syria.
- 18. Covington, Randy. "Journalist Killings, Arrests and Assaults Climb Worldwide as Authoritarianism Spreads." *The Conversation*, Jan. 20, 2021, theconversation.com/journalist-killings-arrests-and-assaults-climb-worldwide-as-authoritarianism-spreads-116927.
- 19. Guriev, Sergei, and Daniel Treisman. "How Modern Dictators Survive: An Informational Theory of the New Authoritarianism." *NBER*, May 4, 2015, www.nber.org/papers/w21136.
- 20. "Protest Movements and Refugee Inclusion in Civil Society."

  Middle East Institute, Middle East Institute, May 3, 2021, www.mei.
  edu/events/protest-movements-and-refugee-inclusion-civil-society.

- 21. "Prison Conditions in Egypt: A Filthy System." Human Rights Watch, February 1993. https://www.hrw.org/reports/egypt932full. pdf.; "Journalists Attacked in Egypt Since 1992." *Committee to Protect Journalists*, 2021. https://cpj.org/mideast/egypt/.
- 22. "Record Number of Journalists Jailed Worldwide." *Committee to Protect Journalists*, Feb. 25, 2021, cpj.org/reports/2020/12/record-number-journalists-jailed-imprisoned/.
- 23. "Egypt Frees Jazeera Journalist After 4 Years Jail: Security." France 24, France 24, Feb. 5, 2021, www.france24.com/en/livenews/20210205-egypt-frees-jazeera-journalist-after-4-years-jail-security; "Egypt Journalist Arrested Over Coverage of Detainee's Death." AP News, Associated Press, Sept. 12, 2020, apnews.com/article/journalists-egypt-media-middle-east-arrests-1593254d92d6 8c71022532d2b4728776.
- 24. Hammer, Joshua. "How Egypt's Activists Became 'Generation Jail'." *The New York Times Magazine*, The New York Times, Mar. 14, 2017, www.nytimes.com/2017/03/14/magazine/how-egypts-activists-became-generation-jail.html
- 25. "Iran: No Momentum for Reform." *Human Rights Watch*,
  October 28, 2020. https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/01/18/iran-no-momentum-reform.
- 26. "Turkey Using Terrorism Legislation to Gag and Jail Journalists: Reporters Without Borders." *RSF*, June 15, 2021. https://rsf.org/en/news/turkey-using-terrorism-legislation-gag-and-jail-journalists.
- 27. "The Drug War, Mass Incarceration and Race." *Drug Police Alliance*, June 2015. https://www.unodc.org/documents/ungass2016/Contributions/Civil/DrugPolicyAlliance/DPA\_Fact\_Sheet\_Drug\_War\_Mass\_Incarceration\_and\_Race\_June2015.pdf.
- 28. Horton, Alex, John Muyskens, Aaron Steckelberg, and Andrew Ba Tran. "How National Guard Helicopters Flew over D.C. Protesters, a Tactic Used in War Zones." *The Washington Post*. WP Company, June 23, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2020/investigations/helicopter-protests-washington-dc-national-guard/?itid=lk\_inline\_manual\_1.

## **Bibliography**

Barbarani, Sofia. "What Returning Home Looks Like For Al-Hol Detainees." *The New Humanitarian*, Jan. 25, 2021, www. thenewhumanitarian.org/news-feature/2021/01/14/syria-al-hol-camp-returning-home.

"Children in Israeli Military Detention." *UNICEF*, Feb. 2013, www. unicef.org/oPt/UNICEF\_oPt\_Children\_in\_Israeli\_Military\_Detention\_Observations\_and\_Recommendations\_-\_6\_March\_2013.pdf.

Colby, Heather. "Human Rights Violations in the Syria Detention Camp: A Look at the Al-Hol Camp Annex." *Denver Journal of International Law Policy*, Nov. 2, 2019, djilp.org/human-rights-violations-in-the-syria-detention-camp-a-look-at-the-al-hol-camp-annex/.

Covington, Randy. "Journalist Killings, Arrests and Assaults Climb Worldwide as Authoritarianism Spreads." *The Conversation*, Jan. 20, 2021, theconversation.com/journalist-killings-arrests-and-assaults-climb-worldwide-as-authoritarianism-spreads-116927.

Dunne, Charles W. "Political Prisoners in the Middle East: The Quiet Crisis." *Arab Center Washington DC*, Dec. 16, 2018, arabcenterdc.org/policy\_analyses/political-prisoners-in-the-middle-east-the-quiet-crisis.

"Egypt Frees Jazeera Journalist After 4 Years Jail: Security." *France 24*, France 24, Feb. 5, 2021, www.france24.com/en/livenews/20210205-egypt-frees-jazeera-journalist-after-4-years-jail-security.

"Egypt Journalist Arrested Over Coverage of Detainee's Death." *AP News*, Associated Press, Sept. 12, 2020, apnews.com/article/journalists-egypt-media-middle-east-arrests-1593254d92d68c7102 2532d2b4728776.

Guriev, Sergei, and Daniel Treisman. "How Modern Dictators Survive: An Informational Theory of the New Authoritarianism." *NBER*, May 4, 2015, www.nber.org/papers/w21136.

Hammer, Joshua. "How Egypt's Activists Became 'Generation Jail'." *The New York Times Magazine*, The New York Times, Mar. 14, 2017, www.nytimes.com/2017/03/14/magazine/how-egypts-activists-became-generation-jail.html

Horton, Alex, John Muyskens, Aaron Steckelberg, and Andrew Ba Tran. "How National Guard Helicopters Flew over D.C. Protesters, a Tactic Used in War Zones." *The Washington Post*. WP Company, June 23, 2020. https://www.washingtonpost.com/graphics/2020/investigations/helicopter-protests-washington-dc-national-guard/?itid=lk\_inline\_manual\_1.

"Human Rights Watch: Prison Conditions in the Middle East and North Africa." *Human Rights Watch*, www.hrw.org/legacy/advocacy/ prisons/mideast.htm

"In Light of COVID-19 Crisis, UN Officials Call for Immediate Release of All Children in Detention, Including Palestinian Children." *UNICEF*, May 19, 2021, www.unicef.org/mena/press-releases/covid-19-crisis-un-release-children-detention-Palestinian.

"Iran: No Momentum for Reform." *Human Rights Watch*, October 28, 2020. https://www.hrw.org/news/2018/01/18/iran-no-momentum-reform.

"Journalists Attacked in Egypt Since 1992." *Committee to Protect Journalists*, 2021. https://cpj.org/mideast/egypt/.

"Middle East and North Africa." *Penal Reform International*, Nov. 5, 2020, www.penalreform.org/where-we-work/mena/.

Nebehay, Stephanie. "Palestinian Children Tortured, Used as Shields by ISRAEL: U.N." *Reuters*. Thomson Reuters, June 20, 2013. https://www.reuters.com/article/us-palestinian-israel-children-idUSBRE95J0FR20130620.

"New Bill Would Protect the Rights of Palestinian Children and Families." *American Friends Service Committee*, Apr. 16, 2021, www. afsc.org/newsroom/new-bill-would-protect-rights-palestinian-children-and-families.

Oehlerich, Eric, et al. "Jannah or Jahannam: Options for Dealing with ISIS Detainees." *Middle East Institute*, Oct. 13, 2020, www.mei.edu/publications/jannah-or-jahannam-options-dealing-isis-detainees.

Parkin, Emma. "Syria: MSF Denounces Unsafe Environment in Al-Hol Camp in Wake of Staff Killing." *MSF UK Press Room*, Mar. 2, 2021, prezly.msf.org.uk/syria-msf-denounces-unsafe-environment-in-al-hol-camp-in-wake-of-staff-killing.

"Protest Movements and Refugee Inclusion in Civil Society." *Middle East Institute*, Middle East Institute, May 3, 2021, www.mei.edu/events/protest-movements-and-refugee-inclusion-civil-society.

"Prison Conditions in Egypt: A Filthy System." *Human Rights Watch*, February 1993. https://www.hrw.org/reports/egypt932full.pdf.

"Record Number of Journalists Jailed Worldwide." *Committee to Protect Journalists*, Feb. 25, 2021, cpj.org/reports/2020/12/record-number-journalists-jailed-imprisoned/.

"Report of the Independent International Commission of Inquiry on the Syrian Arab Republic ." *ReliefWeb*, Human Rights Council, Mar. 11, 2021, reliefweb.int/report/syrian-arab-republic/report-independent-international-commission-inquiry-syrian-arab-13.

"Syria: UN Experts Urge 57 States to Repatriate Women and Children From Squalid Camps." *OHCHR*, Feb. 8, 2021, www.ohchr.org/EN/NewsEvents/Pages/DisplayNews.aspx?NewsID=26730&LangID=E.

"The Drug War, Mass Incarceration and Race." *Drug Police Alliance*,
June 2015. https://www.unodc.org/documents/ungass2016/
Contributions/Civil/DrugPolicyAlliance/DPA\_Fact\_Sheet\_Drug\_War\_
Mass\_Incarceration\_and\_Race\_June2015.pdf.

"Thousands of Foreigners Unlawfully Held in NE Syria." *Human Rights Watch*, Apr. 14, 2021, www.hrw.org/news/2021/03/23/thousandsforeigners-unlawfully-held-ne-syria.

"Minors Made up a Quarter of 850 Palestinians Israel Arrested Last Week." Minors Made up a Quarter of 850 Palestinians Israel Arrested Last Week, *TRT World*, May 18, 2021, www.trtworld.com/magazine/minors-made-up-a-quarter-of-850-palestinians-israel-arrested-last-week-46811.

"Turkey Using Terrorism Legislation to Gag and Jail Journalists: Reporters Without Borders." *RSF*, June 15, 2021. https://rsf.org/en/news/turkey-using-terrorism-legislation-gag-and-jail-journalists.

"What Is the Prison Industrial Complex?" *Tufts University Prison Divestment*, 2021. https://sites.tufts.edu/prisondivestment/the-pic-and-mass-incarceration/.